
Senate Bill 2900 
 

AN ACT TO AMEND SECTION 19-7-5, MISSISSIPPI CODE OF 1972, TO REVISE THE 
METHOD BY WHICH COUNTIES MAY DISPOSE OF PERSONAL PROPERTY WITH A FAIR 
MARKET VALUE OF ZERO; TO AMEND SECTION 31-7-1, MISSISSIPPI CODE OF 1972, 
TO DEFINE THE TERMS "CONSTRUCTION" AND "PURCHASE" AS THEY RELATE TO THE 
PUBLIC PURCHASING LAWS; TO AMEND SECTIONS 31-7-3, 31-7-5, 31-7-9 AND 31-7-
11, MISSISSIPPI CODE OF 1972, TO USE THE CORRECT NAME OF THE AGENCY 
ADMINISTERING THE PUBLIC PURCHASING LAWS; TO AMEND SECTION 31-7-10, 
MISSISSIPPI CODE OF 1972, TO DEFINE THE TERM "EQUIPMENT"; TO AMEND SECTION 
31-7-12, MISSISSIPPI CODE OF 1972, TO DELETE THE PROVISION ALLOWING 
GOVERNING AUTHORITIES TO PURCHASE COMMODITIES WITHOUT REGARD TO STATE 
CONTRACT PRICE WHEN THE EXPENDITURE IS LESS THAN $1500.00; TO AMEND 
SECTION 31-7-13, MISSISSIPPI CODE OF 1972, TO CLARIFY THAT CONTRACTS FOR 
RENTALS ARE SUBJECT TO THE PUBLIC PURCHASING LAWS AND TO DELETE THE 
EXEMPTION FROM CERTAIN EXPENDITURE PROHIBITIONS OF BOARDS OF SUPERVISORS 
AND GOVERNING AUTHORITIES OF MUNICIPALITIES DURING THE LAST YEAR OF THE 
TERMS OF OFFICE FOR MEMBERS OF SUCH BOARDS AND GOVERNMENTAL AUTHORITIES; 
TO PROVIDE THAT NO ADDENDUM TO BID SPECIFICATIONS MAY BE ISSUED WITHIN 12 
WORKING HOURS OF THE TIME ESTABLISHED FOR THE RECEIPT OF BIDS UNLESS 
ADDENDUM ALSO AMENDS THE BID OPENING DATE; TO DELETE THE PROVISION 
REQUIRING AN AGENCY TO MAINTAIN A VENDOR FILE; TO REVISE THE PROCEDURE BY 
WHICH ENTITIES MAY PURCHASE PETROLEUM PRODUCTS; TO DELETE CERTAIN 
EXEMPTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC PURCHASING LAWS; TO INCREASE THE MAXIMUM TERM 
TO 60 MONTHS IN CERTAIN PURCHASING CONTRACTS AND TO ALLOW PRICE ADJUSTMENT 
CLAUSES; TO AMEND SECTION 31-7-455, MISSISSIPPI CODE OF 1972, TO REVISE 
THE METHOD BY WHICH SCHOOL BOARDS MAY DISPOSE OF PERSONAL PROPERTY WHICH 
NO LONGER HAVE USEFUL VALUE TO THE SCHOOL DISTRICT; AND FOR RELATED 
PURPOSES. 

BE IT ENACTED BY THE LEGISLATURE OF THE STATE OF MI SSISSIPPI: 

SECTION 1. Section 19-7-5, Mississippi Code of 1972 , is amended as 
follows: 

19-7-5. The board of supervisors shall have the pow er to sell and dispose 
of at public sale for cash, any personal property b elonging to the county 
or any subdivision thereof when the same shall have  ceased to be used for 
county purposes or when, in the judgment of said bo ard, a sale thereof 
would promote the best interest of the county. Said  sale shall be 
advertised by posting notices at three (3) public p laces in the county, at 
least ten (10) days prior to such sale, one (1) of which said notices 
shall be posted at the courthouse. The proceeds of said sale shall be 
placed in the county depository to the credit of th e proper fund. Where 
said property shall not exceed One Hundred Dollars ($100.00) in value the 
same may be sold and disposed of by the boards of s upervisors at a private 
sale by the unanimous vote of the members of said b oard of supervisors and 
the proceeds thereof disposed of as above provided.  However, if the board 
of supervisors find consistent with fact that the f air market value of the 
personal property is zero and this finding is duly entered on the minutes 
of the board, then the personal property in questio n may be disposed of as 
deemed to be appropriate and in the best interest o f the county, provided 
that no county official or employee derives any per sonal economic benefit 
from such disposal.  If any of such property may be of use or benefit t o 
the United States government in its national defens e effort, the board of 
supervisors is hereby authorized in its discretion to turn over such 
property to the United States government by way of a donation thereto. 

SECTION 2. Section 31-7-1, Mississippi Code of 1972 , is amended as 
follows: 

31-7-1. The following terms are defined for the pur poses of this chapter 
to have the following meanings: 



(a) "Agency" shall mean any state board, commission , committee, council, 
university, department or unit thereof created by t he Constitution or 
statutes if such board, commission, committee, coun cil, university, 
department, unit or the head thereof is authorized to appoint subordinate 
staff by the Constitution or statute, except a legi slative or judicial 
board, commission, committee, council, department o r unit thereof. 

(b) "Governing authority" shall mean boards of supe rvisors, governing 
boards of all school districts, all boards of direc tors of public water 
supply districts, boards of directors of master pub lic water supply 
districts, municipal public utility commissions, go verning authorities of 
all municipalities, port authorities, commissioners  and boards of trustees 
of any public hospitals, boards of trustees of publ ic library systems, 
district attorneys, school attendance officers and any political 
subdivision of the state supported wholly or in par t by public funds of 
the state or political subdivisions thereof, includ ing commissions, boards 
and agencies created or operated under the authorit y of any county or 
municipality of this state. The term "governing aut hority" shall not 
include economic development authorities supported in part by private 
funds, or commissions appointed to hold title to an d oversee the 
development and management of lands and buildings w hich are donated by 
private individuals to the public for the use and b enefit of the community 
and which are supported in part by private funds. 

(c) "Purchasing agent" shall mean any administrator , superintendent, 
purchase clerk or other chief officer so designated  having general or 
special authority to negotiate for and make private  contract for or 
purchase for any governing authority. 

(d) "Public funds" shall mean and include any appro priated funds, special 
funds, fees or any other emoluments received by an agency or governing 
authority. 

(e) "Commodities" shall mean and include the variou s commodities, goods, 
merchandise, furniture, equipment, automotive equip ment of every kind, and 
other personal property purchased by the agencies o f the state and 
governing authorities, but not commodities purchase d for resale or raw 
materials converted into products for resale. 

 * * * 

(i)  "Equipment" shall be construed to include: automob iles, trucks, 
tractors, office appliances and all other equipment  of every kind and 
description. 

(ii)  "Furniture" shall be construed to include: desks, chairs, tables, 
seats, filing cabinets, bookcases and all other ite ms of a similar nature 
as well as dormitory furniture, appliances, carpets  and all other items of 
personal property generally referred to as home, of fice or school 
furniture. 

(f)  "Emergency" shall mean any circumstances caused by  fire, flood, 
explosion, storm, earthquake, epidemic, riot, insur rection or caused by 
any inherent defect due to defective construction, or when the immediate 
preservation of order or of public health is necess ary by reason of 
unforeseen emergency, or when the immediate restora tion of a condition of 
usefulness of any public building, equipment, road or bridge appears 
advisable, or in the case of a public utility when there is a failure of 
any machine or other thing used and useful in the g eneration, production 
or distribution of electricity, water or natural ga s, or in the 
transportation or treatment of sewage; or when the delay incident to 
obtaining competitive bids could cause adverse impa ct upon the governing 
authorities or agency, its employees or its citizen s; or in the case of a 
public airport, when the delay incident to publishi ng an advertisement for 
competitive bids would endanger public safety in a specific (not general) 



manner, result in or perpetuate a specific breach o f airport security, or 
prevent the airport from providing specific air tra nsportation services. 

(g) "Construction" shall mean the process of buildi ng, altering, 
improving, renovating or demolishing a public struc ture, public building, 
or other public real property. It does not include routine operation, 
routine repair or regularly scheduled maintenance o f existing public 
structures, public buildings or other public real p roperty.  

(h) "Purchase" shall mean buying, renting, leasing or otherwise acquiring.  

SECTION 3. Section 31-7-3, Mississippi Code of 1972 , is amended as 
follows: 

31-7-3. The Department of Finance and Administratio n shall administer the 
provisions of this chapter. 

The purposes or aims of the Department of Finance a nd Administration  in 
carrying out said provisions shall be to coordinate  and promote efficiency 
and economy in the purchase of commodities by the a gencies of the state. 

SECTION 4. Section 31-7-5, Mississippi Code of 1972 , is amended as 
follows: 

31-7-5. The Department of Finance and Administratio n shall prescribe rules 
and regulations governing the manner in which the a uthority and duties 
granted to it by law may be carried out. It shall e mploy suitable and 
competent personnel, necessary to carry out its pur poses. The Department 
of Finance and Administration  may establish an Office of Purchasing and 
Travel  and employ a competent person as Director of the O ffice of 
Purchasing and Travel . 

SECTION 5. Section 31-7-9, Mississippi Code of 1972 , is amended as 
follows: 

31-7-9. (1) The Office of Purchasing and Travel  shall adopt purchasing 
regulations governing the purchase by any agency of  any commodity or 
commodities and establishing standards and specific ations for a commodity 
or commodities and the maximum fair prices of a com modity or commodities, 
subject to the approval of the Public Procurement R eview Board. It shall 
have the power to amend, add to or eliminate purcha sing regulations. The 
adoption of, amendment, addition to or elimination of purchasing 
regulations shall be based upon a determination by the Office of 
Purchasing and Travel  with the approval of the Public Procurement Review  
Board, that such action is reasonable and practicab le and advantageous to 
promote efficiency and economy in the purchase of c ommodities by the 
agencies of the state. Upon the adoption of any pur chasing regulation, or 
an amendment, addition or elimination therein, copi es of same shall be 
furnished to the State Auditor and to all agencies affected thereby. 
Thereafter, and except as otherwise may be provided  in subsection (2) of 
this section, no agency of the state shall purchase  any commodities 
covered by existing purchasing regulations unless s uch commodities be in 
conformity with the standards and specifications se t forth in the 
purchasing regulations and unless the price thereof  does not exceed the 
maximum fair price established by such purchasing r egulations. The said 
Office of Purchasing and Travel  shall furnish to any county or 
municipality or other local public agency of the st ate requesting same, 
copies of purchasing regulations adopted by the Off ice of Purchasing and 
Travel  and any amendments, changes or eliminations of sam e that may be 
made from time to time. 

(2) The Office of Purchasing and Travel  shall adopt, subject to the 
approval of the Public Procurement Review Board, pu rchasing regulations 
governing the purchase of unmarked vehicles to be u sed by the Bureau of 
Narcotics and Department of Public Safety in offici al investigations 
pursuant to Section 25-1-87. Such regulations shall  ensure that purchases 



of such vehicles shall be at a fair price and shall  take into 
consideration the peculiar needs of the Bureau of N arcotics and Department 
of Public Safety in undercover operations. 

SECTION 6. Section 31-7-10, Mississippi Code of 197 2, is amended as 
follows: 

31-7-10. (1) For the purposes of this section, the term "equipment" shall 
mean equipment, furniture, and if applicable, assoc iated software and 
other applicable direct costs associated with the a cquisition.  In addition 
to its other powers and duties, the Department of F inance and 
Administration shall have the authority to develop a master lease-purchase 
program and, pursuant to that program, shall have t he authority to execute 
on behalf of the state master lease-purchase agreem ents for equipment to 
be used by an agency, as herein provided. Each agen cy electing to acquire 
equipment by a lease-purchase agreement shall parti cipate in the 
Department of Finance and Administration's master l ease-purchase program, 
unless the Department of Finance and Administration  makes a determination 
that such equipment cannot be obtained under the pr ogram or unless the 
equipment can be obtained elsewhere at an overall c ost lower than that for 
which the equipment can be obtained under the progr am. Such lease-purchase 
agreements may include the refinancing and/or conso lidation of any state 
agency lease-purchase agreements entered into after  June 30, 1990. 

(2) All funds designated by agencies for procuremen t of equipment and 
financing thereof under the master lease-purchase p rogram shall be paid 
into a special fund hereby created in the State Tre asury known as the 
"Master Lease-Purchase Program Fund" which shall be  used by the Department 
of Finance and Administration for payment to the le ssors for equipment 
acquired under master lease-purchase agreements. 

(3) Upon final approval of an appropriation bill, e ach agency shall submit 
to the Public Procurement Review Board a schedule o f proposed equipment 
acquisitions for the master lease-purchase program.  Upon approval of an 
equipment schedule by the Public Procurement Review  Board with the advice 
of the Department of Information Technology Service s, the Office of 
Purchasing and Travel, and the Division of Energy a nd Transportation of 
the Department of Economic Development as it pertai ns to energy efficient 
climate control systems, the Public Procurement Rev iew Board shall forward 
a copy of the equipment schedule to the Department of Finance and 
Administration. 

(4) The level of lease-purchase debt recommended by  the Department of 
Finance and Administration shall be subject to appr oval by the State Bond 
Commission. After such approval, the Department of Finance and 
Administration shall be authorized to advertise and  solicit written 
competitive proposals for a lessor, who will purcha se the equipment 
pursuant to bid awards made by the using agency und er a given category and 
then transfer the equipment to the Department of Fi nance and 
Administration as lessee, pursuant to a master leas e-purchase agreement. 

The Department of Finance and Administration shall select the successful 
proposer for the financing of equipment under the m aster lease-purchase 
program with the approval of the State Bond Commiss ion. 

(5) Each master lease-purchase agreement, and any s ubsequent amendments, 
shall include such terms and conditions as the Stat e Bond Commission shall 
determine to be appropriate and in the public inter est, and may include 
any covenants deemed necessary or desirable to prot ect the interests of 
the lessor, including, but not limited to, provisio ns setting forth the 
interest rate (or method for computing interest rat es) for financing 
pursuant to such agreement, covenants concerning ap plication of payments 
and funds held in the Master Lease-Purchase Program  Fund, covenants to 
maintain casualty insurance with respect to equipme nt subject to the 
master lease-purchase agreement (and all state agen cies are specifically 
authorized to purchase any insurance required by a master lease-purchase 



agreement) and covenants precluding or limiting the  right of the lessee or 
user to acquire equipment within a specified time ( not to exceed five (5) 
years) after cancellation on the basis of a failure  to appropriate funds 
for payment of amounts due under a lease-purchase a greement covering 
comparable equipment. The State Bond Commission sha ll transmit copies of 
each such master lease-purchase agreement and each such amendment to the 
Joint Legislative Budget Committee. To the extent p rovided in any master 
lease-purchase agreement, title to equipment leased  pursuant thereto shall 
be deemed to be vested in the state or the user of the equipment (as 
specified in such master lease-purchase agreement),  subject to default 
under or termination of such master lease-purchase agreement. 

A master lease-purchase agreement may provide for p ayment by the lessor to 
the lessee of the purchase price of the equipment t o be acquired pursuant 
thereto prior to the date on which payment is due t o the vendor for such 
equipment and that the lease payments by the lessee  shall commence as 
though the equipment had been provided on the date of payment. If the 
lessee, or lessee's escrow agent, has sufficient fu nds for payment of 
equipment purchases prior to payment due date to ve ndor of equipment, such 
funds shall be held or utilized on an as needed bas is for payment of 
equipment purchases either by the State Treasurer ( in which event the 
master lease-purchase agreement may include provisi ons concerning the 
holding of such funds, the creation of a security i nterest for the benefit 
of the lessor in such funds until disbursed and oth er appropriate 
provisions approved by the Bond Commission) or by a  corporate trustee 
selected by the Department of Finance and Administr ation (in which event 
the Department of Finance and Administration shall have the authority to 
enter into an agreement with such a corporate trust ee containing terms and 
conditions approved by the bond commission). Earnin gs on any amount paid 
by the lessor prior to the acquisition of the equip ment may be used to 
make lease payments under the master lease-purchase  agreement or applied 
to pay costs and expenses incurred in connection wi th such lease-purchase 
agreement. In such event, the equipment use agreeme nts with the user 
agency may provide for lease payments to commence u pon the date of payment 
by the lessor and may also provide for a credit aga inst such payments to 
the extent that investment receipts from investment  of the purchase price 
are to be used to make lease-purchase payments. 

(6) The annual rate of interest paid under any leas e-purchase agreement 
authorized under this section shall not exceed the maximum interest rate 
to maturity on general obligation indebtedness perm itted under Section 75-
17-101. 

(7) The Department of Finance and Administration sh all furnish the 
equipment to the various agencies, also known as th e user, pursuant to an 
equipment-use agreement developed by the Department  of Finance and 
Administration. Such agreements shall require that all monthly payments 
due from such agency be paid, transferred or alloca ted into the Master 
Lease-Purchase Program Fund pursuant to a schedule established by the 
Department of Finance and Administration. In the ev ent such sums are not 
paid by the defined payment period, the Executive D irector of the 
Department of Finance and Administration shall issu e a requisition for a 
warrant to draw such amount as may be due from any funds appropriated for 
the use of the agency which has failed to make the payment as agreed. 

(8) All master lease-purchase agreements executed u nder the authority of 
this section shall contain the following annual all ocation dependency 
clause or an annual allocation dependency clause wh ich is substantially 
equivalent thereto: "The continuation of each equip ment schedule to this 
agreement is contingent in whole or in part upon th e appropriation of 
funds by the Legislature to make the lease-purchase  payments required 
under such equipment schedule. If the Legislature f ails to appropriate 
sufficient funds to provide for the continuation of  the lease-purchase 
payments under any such equipment schedule, then th e obligations of the 
lessee and of the agency to make such lease-purchas e payments and the 
corresponding provisions of any such equipment sche dule to this agreement 



shall terminate on the last day of the fiscal year for which 
appropriations were made." 

(9) The maximum lease term for any equipment acquir ed under the master 
lease-purchase program shall not exceed the useful life of such equipment 
as determined according to the upper limit of the a sset depreciation range 
(ADR) guidelines for the Class Life Asset Depreciat ion Range System 
established by the Internal Revenue Service pursuan t to the United States 
Internal Revenue Code and regulations thereunder as  in effect on December 
31, 1980, or comparable depreciation guidelines wit h respect to any 
equipment not covered by ADR guidelines. The Depart ment of Finance and 
Administration shall be deemed to have met the requ irements of this 
subsection if the term of a master lease-purchase a greement does not 
exceed the weighted average useful life of all equi pment covered by such 
agreement and the schedules thereto as determined b y the Department of 
Finance and Administration. For purposes of this su bsection (9), the "term 
of a master lease-purchase agreement" shall be the weighted average 
maturity of all principal payments to be made under  such master lease-
purchase agreement and all schedules thereto. 

(10) Interest paid on any master lease-purchase agr eement under this 
section shall be exempt from State of Mississippi i ncome taxation. All 
equipment, and the purchase thereof by any lessor, acquired under the 
master lease-purchase program and all lease-purchas e payments with respect 
thereto shall be exempt from all Mississippi sales,  use and ad valorem 
taxes. 

(11) The Governor, in his annual executive budget t o the Legislature, 
shall recommend appropriations sufficient to provid e funds to pay all 
amounts due and payable during the applicable fisca l year under master 
lease-purchase agreements entered into pursuant to this section. 

(12) Any master lease-purchase agreement reciting i n substance that such 
agreement has been entered into pursuant to this se ction shall be 
conclusively deemed to have been entered into in ac cordance with all of 
the provisions and conditions set forth in this sec tion. Any defect or 
irregularity arising with respect to procedures app licable to the 
acquisition of any equipment shall not invalidate o r otherwise limit the 
obligation of the Department of Finance and Adminis tration, or the state 
or any agency of the state, under any master lease- purchase agreement or 
any equipment-use agreement. 

(13) There shall be maintained by the Department of  Finance and 
Administration with respect to each master lease-pu rchase agreement an 
itemized statement of the cash price, interest rate s, interest costs, 
commissions, debt service schedules and all other c osts and expenses paid 
by the state incident to the lease-purchase of equi pment under such 
agreement. 

(14) Lease-purchase agreements entered into by the Board of Trustees of 
State Institutions of Higher Learning pursuant to t he authority of Section 
37-101-413 or by any other agency which has specifi c statutory authority 
other than pursuant to Section 31-7-13(e) to acquir e equipment by lease-
purchase shall not be made pursuant to the master l ease-purchase program 
under this section, unless the Board of Trustees of  State Institutions of 
Higher Learning or such other agency elects to part icipate as to part or 
all of its lease-purchase acquisitions in the maste r lease-purchase 
program pursuant to this section. 

SECTION 7. Section 31-7-11, Mississippi Code of 197 2, is amended as 
follows: 

31-7-11. Each agency of the state shall furnish inf ormation relative to 
its purchase of commodities, and as to its method o f purchasing such 
commodities, to the Department of Finance and Admin istration  annually and 



at such other times as the Department of Finance an d Administration  may 
request. 

The Department of Finance and Administration  shall have supervision over 
the purchasing and purchasing practices of each sta te agency and may by 
regulation or order correct any practice that appea rs contrary to the 
provisions of this chapter or to the best interests  of the state. If it 
shall appear that any agency is not practicing econ omy in its purchasing 
or is permitting favoritism or any improper purchas ing practice, the 
Department of Finance and Administration  shall require that the agency 
immediately cease such improper activity, with full  and complete authority 
in the Department of Finance and Administration  to carry into effect its 
directions in such regard. 

All purchases, trade-ins, sales or transfer of pers onal property made by 
any officer, board, agency, department or branch of  the state government 
except the Legislature shall be subject to the appr oval of the Department 
of Finance and Administration . Such transaction shall be made in 
accordance with rules and regulations of the Depart ment of Finance and 
Administration  relating to the purchase of state-owned motor vehi cles and 
all other personal property. The title of such prop erty shall remain in 
the name of the state. 

SECTION 8. Section 31-7-12, Mississippi Code of 197 2, is amended as 
follows: 

31-7-12. (1) Except in regard to purchases of unmar ked vehicles made in 
accordance with purchasing regulations adopted by t he Department of 
Finance and Administration pursuant to Section 31-7 -9(2), all agencies 
shall purchase commodities at the state contract pr ice from the approved 
source, unless approval is granted by the Departmen t of Finance and 
Administration to solicit purchases outside the ter ms of the contracts. 
However, prices accepted by an agency shall be less  than the prices set by 
the state contract. Prices accepted by an agency sh all be obtained in 
compliance with paragraph (a), (b) or (c) of Sectio n 31-7-13. It shall be 
the responsibility of the Department of Finance and  Administration to 
ascertain that the resulting prices shall provide a  cost effective 
alternative to the established state contract. 

 * * * 

(2)  Governing authorities may purchase commodities app roved by the 
Department of Finance and Administration from the s tate contract vendor, 
or from any source offering the identical commodity , at a price not 
exceeding the state contract price established by t he Department of 
Finance and Administration for such commodity, with out obtaining or 
advertising for competitive bids  * * *. Governing authorities that do not 
exercise the option to purchase such commodities fr om the state contract 
vendor or from another source offering the identica l commodity at a price 
not exceeding the state contract price established by the Department of 
Finance and Administration shall make such purchase s pursuant to the 
provisions of Section 31-7-13 without regard to sta te contract prices 
established by the Department of Finance and Admini stration, unless such 
purchases are authorized to be made under subsectio n (6) of this section. 

(3)  Nothing in this section shall prohibit governing a uthorities from 
purchasing, pursuant to subsections (1)  and (2)  of this section, 
commodities approved by the Department of Finance a nd Administration at a 
price not exceeding the state contract price establ ished by the Department 
of Finance and Administration. 

(4)  The Department of Finance and Administration shall  ensure that the 
prices of all commodities on the state contract are  the lowest and best 
prices available from any source offering that comm odity at the same level 
of quality or service, utilizing the reasonable sta ndards established 
therefor by the Department of Finance and Administr ation. If the 



Department of Finance and Administration does not l ist an approved price 
for the particular item involved, purchase shall be  made according to 
statutory bidding and licensing requirements. To en courage prudent 
purchasing practices, the Department of Finance and  Administration shall 
be authorized and empowered to exempt certain commo dities from the 
requirement that the lowest and best price be appro ved by order placed on 
its minutes. 

(5)  Any school district may purchase commodities from vendors with which 
any levying authority of the school district, as de fined in Section 37-57-
1, has contracted through competitive bidding proce dures pursuant to 
Section 31-7-13 for purchases of the same commoditi es. Purchases 
authorized by this subsection may be made by a scho ol district without 
obtaining or advertising for competitive bids, and such purchases shall be 
made at the same prices and under the same conditio ns as purchases of the 
same commodities are to be made by the levying auth ority of the school 
district under the contract with the vendor. 

SECTION 9. Section 31-7-13, Mississippi Code of 197 2, is amended as 
follows: 

31-7-13. All agencies and governing authorities sha ll purchase their 
commodities and printing;  * * * contract for garbage collection or 
disposal; contract for solid waste collection or di sposal; contract for 
sewage collection or disposal;  * * * contract for public construction; and 
contract for rentals  as herein provided. 

(a) Bidding procedure for purchases not over $1,500.00. Purchases which do 
not involve an expenditure of more than One Thousan d Five Hundred Dollars 
($1,500.00), exclusive of freight or shipping charg es, may be made without 
advertising or otherwise requesting competitive bid s. Provided, however, 
that nothing contained in this paragraph (a) shall be construed to 
prohibit any agency or governing authority from est ablishing procedures 
which require competitive bids on purchases of One Thousand Five Hundred 
Dollars ($1,500.00) or less. 

(b) Bidding procedure for purchases over $1,500.00 but not over 
$10,000.00. Purchases which involve an expenditure of more tha n One 
Thousand Five Hundred Dollars ($1,500.00) but not m ore than Ten Thousand 
Dollars ($10,000.00), exclusive of freight and ship ping charges may be 
made from the lowest and best bidder without publis hing or posting 
advertisement for bids, provided at least two (2) c ompetitive written bids 
have been obtained. Any governing authority purchas ing commodities 
pursuant to this paragraph (b) may authorize its pu rchasing agent, or his 
designee, with regard to governing authorities othe r than counties, or its 
purchase clerk, or his designee, with regard to cou nties, to accept the 
lowest and best competitive written bid. Such autho rization shall be made 
in writing by the governing authority and shall be maintained on file in 
the primary office of the agency and recorded in th e official minutes of 
the governing authority, as appropriate. The purcha sing agent or the 
purchase clerk, or their designee, as the case may be, and not the 
governing authority, shall be liable for any penalt ies and/or damages as 
may be imposed by law for any act or omission of th e purchasing agent or 
purchase clerk, or their designee, constituting a v iolation of law in 
accepting any bid without approval by the governing  authority. The term 
"competitive written bid" shall mean a bid submitte d on a bid form 
furnished by the buying agency or governing authori ty and signed by 
authorized personnel representing the vendor, or a bid submitted on a 
vendor's letterhead or identifiable bid form and si gned by authorized 
personnel representing the vendor. Bids may be subm itted by facsimile, 
electronic mail or other generally accepted method of information 
distribution. Bids submitted by electronic transmis sion shall not require 
the signature of the vendor's representative unless  required by agencies 
or governing authorities.  



(c) Bidding procedure for purchases over $10,000.00. (i) Publication 
requirement. Purchases which involve an expenditure of more tha n Ten 
Thousand Dollars ($10,000.00), exclusive of freight  and shipping charges 
may be made from the lowest and best bidder after a dvertising for 
competitive sealed bids once each week for two (2) consecutive weeks in a 
regular newspaper published in the county or munici pality in which such 
agency or governing authority is located. The date as published for the 
bid opening shall not be less than seven (7) workin g days after the last 
published notice; however, if the purchase involves  a construction project 
in which the estimated cost is in excess of Fifteen  Thousand Dollars 
($15,000.00), such bids shall not be opened in less  than fifteen (15) 
working days after the last notice is published and  the notice for the 
purchase of such construction shall be published on ce each week for two 
(2) consecutive weeks. The notice of intention to l et contracts or 
purchase equipment shall state the time and place a t which bids shall be 
received, list the contracts to be made or types of  equipment or supplies 
to be purchased, and, if all plans and/or specifica tions are not 
published, refer to the plans and/or specifications  on file. If there is 
no newspaper published in the county or municipalit y, then such notice 
shall be given by posting same at the courthouse, o r for municipalities at 
the city hall, and at two (2) other public places i n the county or 
municipality, and also by publication once each wee k for two (2) 
consecutive weeks in some newspaper having a genera l circulation in the 
county or municipality in the above provided manner . On the same date that 
the notice is submitted to the newspaper for public ation, the agency or 
governing authority involved shall mail written not ice to, or provide 
electronic notification to the main office of the M ississippi Contract 
Procurement Center that contains the same informati on as that in the 
published notice.  

(ii) Bidding Process Amendment Procedure. If all plans and/or 
specifications are published in the notification, t hen the plans and/or 
specifications may not be amended. If all plans and /or specifications are 
not published in the notification, then amendments to the 
plans/specifications, bid opening date, bid opening  time and place may be 
made, provided that the agency or governing authori ty maintains a list of 
all prospective bidders who are known to have recei ved a copy of the bid 
documents and all such prospective bidders are sent  copies of all 
amendments. This notification of amendments may be made via mail, 
facsimile, electronic mail or other generally accep ted method of 
information distribution. No addendum to bid specif ications may be issued 
within forty-eight (48) working hours of the time e stablished for the 
receipt of bids unless such addendum also amends th e bid opening to a date 
not less than five (5) working days after the date of the addendum.  

(iii) Filing Requirement. In all cases involving governing authorities, 
before the notice shall be published or posted, the  plans or 
specifications for the construction or equipment be ing sought shall be 
filed with the clerk of the board of the governing authority.  * * * In 
addition to these requirements,  * * * a bid file shall be established 
which shall indicate those vendors to whom such sol icitations and 
specifications were issued , and such file shall also contain such 
information as is pertinent to the bid. 

(iv) Specification Restrictions. Specifications pertinent to such bidding 
shall be written so as not to exclude comparable eq uipment of domestic 
manufacture. Provided, however, that should valid j ustification be 
presented, the Department of Finance and Administra tion or the board of a 
governing authority may approve a request for speci fic equipment necessary 
to perform a specific job.  * * * Further, such justification, when placed 
on the minutes of the board of a governing authorit y, may serve as 
authority for that governing authority to write spe cifications to require 
a specific item of equipment needed to perform a sp ecific job. In addition 
to these requirements, from and after July 1, 1990,  vendors of relocatable 
classrooms and the specifications for the purchase of such relocatable 
classrooms published by local school boards shall m eet all pertinent 



regulations of the State Board of Education, includ ing prior approval of 
such bid by the State Department of Education.  * * * 

(d) Lowest and best bid decision procedure. 

(i) Decision Procedure. Purchases may be made from the lowest and best 
bidder. In determining the lowest and best bid, fre ight and shipping 
charges shall be included. Life-cycle costing, tota l cost bids, 
warranties, guaranteed buy-back provisions and othe r relevant provisions 
may be included in the best bid calculation. All be st bid procedures for 
state agencies must be in compliance with regulatio ns established by the 
Department of Finance and Administration.  If any governing authority 
accepts a bid other than the lowest bid actually su bmitted, it shall place 
on its minutes detailed calculations and narrative summary showing that 
the accepted bid was determined to be the lowest an d best bid, including 
the dollar amount of the accepted bid and the dolla r amount of the lowest 
bid. No agency or governing authority shall accept a bid based on items 
not included in the specifications. 

(ii) Construction Project Negotiations Authority. If the lowest and best 
bid is not more than ten percent (10%) above the am ount of funds allocated 
for a public construction or renovation project, th en the agency or 
governing authority shall be permitted to negotiate  with the lowest bidder 
in order to enter into a contract for an amount not  to exceed the funds 
allocated. 

 * * * 

(e) Lease-purchase authorization. For the purposes of this section, the 
term "equipment" shall mean equipment, furniture an d, if applicable, 
associated software and other applicable direct cos ts associated with the 
acquisition.  Any lease-purchase of equipment which an agency is  not 
required to lease-purchase under the master lease-p urchase program 
pursuant to Section 31-7-10 and any lease-purchase of equipment which a 
governing authority elects to lease-purchase may be  acquired by a lease-
purchase agreement under this paragraph (e). Lease- purchase financing may 
also be obtained from the vendor or from a third-pa rty source after having 
solicited and obtained at least two (2) written com petitive bids, as 
defined in paragraph (b) of this section, for such financing without 
advertising for such bids. Solicitation for the bid s for financing may 
occur before or after acceptance of bids for the pu rchase of such 
equipment or, where no such bids for purchase are r equired, at any time 
before the purchase thereof. No such lease-purchase  agreement shall be for 
an annual rate of interest which is greater than th e overall maximum 
interest rate to maturity on general obligation ind ebtedness permitted 
under Section 75-17-101, and the term of such lease -purchase agreement 
shall not exceed the useful life of equipment  covered thereby as 
determined according to the upper limit of the asse t depreciation range 
(ADR) guidelines for the Class Life Asset Depreciat ion Range System 
established by the Internal Revenue Service pursuan t to the United States 
Internal Revenue Code and regulations thereunder as  in effect on December 
31, 1980, or comparable depreciation guidelines wit h respect to any 
equipment not covered by ADR guidelines. Any lease- purchase agreement 
entered into pursuant to this paragraph (e) may con tain any of the terms 
and conditions which a master lease-purchase agreem ent may contain under 
the provisions of Section 31-7-10(5), and shall con tain an annual 
allocation dependency clause substantially similar to that set forth in 
Section 31-7-10(8). Each agency or governing author ity entering into a 
lease-purchase transaction pursuant to this paragra ph (e) shall maintain 
with respect to each such lease-purchase transactio n the same information 
as required to be maintained by the Department of F inance and 
Administration pursuant to Section 31-7-10(13). How ever, nothing contained 
in this section shall be construed to permit agenci es to acquire items of 
equipment with a total acquisition cost in the aggr egate of less than Ten 
Thousand Dollars ($10,000.00) by a single lease-pur chase transaction. All 
equipment, and the purchase thereof by any lessor, acquired by lease-



purchase under this paragraph and all lease-purchas e payments with respect 
thereto shall be exempt from all Mississippi sales,  use and ad valorem 
taxes. Interest paid on any lease-purchase agreemen t under this section 
shall be exempt from State of Mississippi income ta xation. 

(f) Alternate bid authorization. When necessary to ensure ready 
availability of commodities for public works and th e timely completion of 
public projects, no more than two (2) alternate bid s may be accepted by a 
governing authority for commodities. No purchases m ay be made through use 
of such alternate bids procedure unless the lowest and best bidder, for 
reasons beyond his control, cannot deliver the comm odities contained in 
his bid. In that event, purchases of such commoditi es may be made from one 
(1) of the bidders whose bid was accepted as an alt ernate. 

(g) Construction contract change authorization. In the event a 
determination is made by an agency or governing aut hority after a 
construction contract is let that changes or modifi cations to the original 
contract are necessary or would better serve the pu rpose of the agency or 
the governing authority, such agency or governing a uthority may, in its 
discretion, order such changes pertaining to the co nstruction that are 
necessary under the circumstances without the neces sity of further public 
bids; provided that such change shall be made in a commercially reasonable 
manner and shall not be made to circumvent the publ ic purchasing statutes. 
In addition to any other authorized person, the arc hitect or engineer 
hired by an agency or governing authority with resp ect to any public 
construction contract shall have the authority, whe n granted by an agency 
or governing authority, to authorize changes or mod ifications to the 
original contract without the necessity of prior ap proval of the agency or 
governing authority when any such change or modific ation is less than one 
percent (1%) of the total contract amount. The agen cy or governing 
authority may limit the number, manner or frequency  of such emergency 
changes or modifications. 

(h) Petroleum purchase alternative. In addition to other methods of 
purchasing authorized in this chapter, when any age ncy or governing 
authority shall have a need for gas, diesel fuel, o ils and/or other 
petroleum products in excess of the amount set fort h in paragraph (a) of 
this section, such agency or governing authority ma y purchase the 
commodity after having solicited and obtained at le ast two (2) competitive 
written bids, as defined in paragraph (b) of this s ection. If two (2) 
competitive written bids are not obtained the entit y shall comply with the 
procedures set forth in paragraph (c) of this secti on.  In the event any 
agency or governing authority shall have advertised  for bids for the 
purchase of gas, diesel fuel, oils and other petrol eum products and coal 
and no acceptable bids can be obtained, such agency  or governing authority 
is authorized and directed to enter into any negoti ations necessary to 
secure the lowest and best contract available for t he purchase of such 
commodities. 

(i) Road construction petroleum products price adjustment clause 
authorization. Any agency or governing authority authorized to en ter into 
contracts for the construction, maintenance, surfac ing or repair of 
highways, roads or streets, may include in its bid proposal and contract 
documents a price adjustment clause with relation t o the cost to the 
contractor, including taxes, based upon an industry -wide cost index, of 
petroleum products including asphalt used in the pe rformance or execution 
of the contract or in the production or manufacture  of materials for use 
in such performance. Such industry-wide index shall  be established and 
published monthly by the Mississippi  Department of Transportation with a 
copy thereof to be mailed, upon request, to the cle rks of the governing 
authority of each municipality and the clerks of ea ch board of supervisors 
throughout the state. The price adjustment clause s hall be based on the 
cost of such petroleum products only and shall not include any additional 
profit or overhead as part of the adjustment. The b id proposals or 
document contract shall contain the basis and metho ds of adjusting unit 
prices for the change in the cost of such petroleum  products. 



(j) State agency emergency purchase procedure. If the executive head of 
any agency of the state shall determine that an eme rgency exists in regard 
to the purchase of any commodities or repair contra cts, so that the delay 
incident to giving opportunity for competitive bidd ing would be 
detrimental to the interests of the state, then the  provisions herein for 
competitive bidding shall not apply and the head of  such agency shall be 
authorized to make the purchase or repair. Total pu rchases so made shall 
only be for the purpose of meeting needs created by  the emergency 
situation. In the event such executive head is resp onsible to an agency 
board, at the meeting next following the emergency purchase, documentation 
of the purchase, including a description of the com modity purchased, the 
purchase price thereof and the nature of the emerge ncy shall be presented 
to the board and placed on the minutes of the board  of such agency. The 
head of such agency shall, at the earliest possible  date following such 
emergency purchase, file with the Department of Fin ance and Administration 
(i) a statement under oath certifying the condition s and circumstances of 
the emergency, and (ii) a certified copy of the app ropriate minutes of the 
board of such agency, if applicable. 

(k) Governing authority emergency purchase procedure. If the governing 
authority, or the governing authority acting throug h its designee, shall 
determine that an emergency exists in regard to the  purchase of any 
commodities or repair contracts, so that the delay incident to giving 
opportunity for competitive bidding would be detrim ental to the interest 
of the governing authority, then the provisions her ein for competitive 
bidding shall not apply and any officer or agent of  such governing 
authority having general or special authority there for in making such 
purchase or repair shall approve the bill presented  therefor, and he shall 
certify in writing thereon from whom such purchase was made, or with whom 
such a repair contract was made. At the board meeti ng next following the 
emergency purchase or repair contract, documentatio n of the purchase or 
repair contract, including a description of the com modity purchased, the 
price thereof and the nature of the emergency shall  be presented to the 
board and shall be placed on the minutes of the boa rd of such governing 
authority. 

(l) Hospital purchase or lease authorization. The commissioners or board 
of trustees of any hospital owned or owned and oper ated separately or 
jointly by one or more counties, cities, towns, sup ervisors districts or 
election districts, or combinations thereof, may co ntract with such lowest 
and best bidder for the purchase or lease of any co mmodity under a 
contract of purchase or lease-purchase agreement wh ose obligatory terms do 
not exceed five (5) years. In addition to the autho rity granted herein, 
the commissioners or board of trustees are authoriz ed to enter into 
contracts for the lease of equipment or services, o r both, which it 
considers necessary for the proper care of patients  if, in its opinion, it 
is not financially feasible to purchase the necessa ry equipment or 
services. Any such contract for the lease of equipm ent or services 
executed by the commissioners or board shall not ex ceed a maximum of five 
(5) years' duration and shall include a cancellatio n clause based on 
unavailability of funds. If such cancellation claus e is exercised, there 
shall be no further liability on the part of the le ssee. 

(m) Exceptions from bidding requirements. Excepted from bid requirements 
are: 

(i) Purchasing agreements approved by department. Purchasing agreements, 
contracts and maximum price regulations executed or  approved by the 
Department of Finance and Administration. 

(ii) Outside equipment repairs. Repairs to equipment, when such repairs 
are made by repair facilities in the private sector ; however, engines, 
transmissions, rear axles and/or other such compone nts shall not be 
included in this exemption when replaced as a compl ete unit instead of 
being repaired and the need for such total componen t replacement is known 
before disassembly of the component; provided, howe ver, that invoices 



identifying the equipment, specific repairs made, p arts identified by 
number and name, supplies used in such repairs, and  the number of hours of 
labor and costs therefor shall be required for the payment for such 
repairs. 

(iii) In-house equipment repairs. Purchases of parts for repairs to 
equipment, when such repairs are made by personnel of the agency or 
governing authority; however, entire assemblies, su ch as engines or 
transmissions, shall not be included in this exempt ion when the entire 
assembly is being replaced instead of being repaire d. 

(iv) Raw gravel or dirt. Raw unprocessed deposits of gravel or fill dirt 
which are to be removed and transported by the purc haser. 

(v) Governmental equipment auctions. Motor vehicles or other equipment 
purchased from a federal or state agency or a gover ning authority at a 
public auction held for the purpose of disposing of  such vehicles or other 
equipment. Any purchase by a governing authority un der the exemption 
authorized by this paragraph (v) shall require adva nce authorization 
spread upon the minutes of the governing authority to include the listing 
of the item or items authorized to be purchased and  the maximum bid 
authorized to be paid for each item or items. 

(vi) Intergovernmental sales and transfers. Purchases, sales, transfers or 
trades by governing authorities or state agencies w hen such purchases, 
sales, transfers or trades are made by a private tr eaty agreement or 
through means of negotiation, from any federal agen cy or authority, 
another governing authority or state agency of the State of Mississippi, 
or any state agency of another state. Nothing in th is section shall permit 
such purchases through public auction except as pro vided for in paragraph 
(v) of this section. It is the intent of this secti on to allow 
governmental entities to dispose of and/or purchase  commodities from other 
governmental entities at a price that is agreed to by both parties. This 
shall allow for purchases and/or sales at prices wh ich may be determined 
to be below the market value if the selling entity determines that the 
sale at below market value is in the best interest of the taxpayers of the 
state. Governing authorities shall place the terms of the agreement and 
any justification on the minutes, and state agencie s shall obtain approval 
from the Department of Finance and Administration, prior to releasing or 
taking possession of the commodities. 

(vii) Perishable supplies or food. Perishable supplies or foods purchased 
for use in connection with hospitals, the school lu nch programs, 
homemaking programs and for the feeding of county o r municipal prisoners. 

(viii) Single source items. Noncompetitive items available from one (1) 
source only. In connection with the purchase of non competitive items only 
available from one (1) source, a certification of t he conditions and 
circumstances requiring the purchase shall be filed  by the agency with the 
Department of Finance and Administration and by the  governing authority 
with the board of the governing authority. Upon rec eipt of that 
certification the Department of Finance and Adminis tration or the board of 
the governing authority, as the case may be, may, i n writing, authorize 
the purchase, which authority shall be noted on the  minutes of the body at 
the next regular meeting thereafter. In those situa tions, a governing 
authority is not required to obtain the approval of  the Department of 
Finance and Administration. 

(ix) Waste disposal facility construction contracts. Construction of 
incinerators and other facilities for disposal of s olid wastes in which 
products either generated therein, such as steam, o r recovered therefrom, 
such as materials for recycling, are to be sold or otherwise disposed of; 
provided, however, in constructing such facilities a governing authority 
or agency shall publicly issue requests for proposa ls, advertised for in 
the same manner as provided herein for seeking bids  for public 
construction projects, concerning the design, const ruction, ownership, 



operation and/or maintenance of such facilities, wh erein such requests for 
proposals when issued shall contain terms and condi tions relating to 
price, financial responsibility, technology, enviro nmental compatibility, 
legal responsibilities and such other matters as ar e determined by the 
governing authority or agency to be appropriate for  inclusion; and after 
responses to the request for proposals have been du ly received, the 
governing authority or agency may select the most q ualified proposal or 
proposals on the basis of price, technology and oth er relevant factors and 
from such proposals, but not limited to the terms t hereof, negotiate and 
enter contracts with one or more of the persons or firms submitting 
proposals. 

(x) Hospital group purchase contracts. Supplies, commodities and equipment 
purchased by hospitals through group purchase progr ams pursuant to Section 
31-7-38. 

(xi) Information Technology Products. Purchases of information technology 
products  made by governing authorities under the provisions  of purchase 
schedules , or  contracts  * * * executed or approved by the Mississippi 
Department of Information Technology Services and d esignated for use by 
governing authorities . 

(xii) Energy efficiency services and equipment. Energy efficiency services 
and equipment acquired by school districts, communi ty and  junior colleges, 
institutions of higher learning and state agencies or other applicable 
governmental entities on a shared-savings, lease or  lease-purchase basis 
pursuant to Section 31-7-14. 

 * * * 

(xiii)  Municipal electrical utility system fuel. Purchases of coal and/or 
natural gas by municipally-owned electric power gen erating systems that 
have the capacity to use both coal and natural gas for the generation of 
electric power. 

(xiv)  Library books and other reference materials. Purchases by libraries 
or for libraries of books and periodicals; processe d film, video cassette 
tapes, filmstrips and slides; recorded audio tapes,  cassettes and 
diskettes; and any such items as would be used for teaching, research or 
other information distribution; however, equipment such as projectors, 
recorders, audio or video equipment, and monitor te levisions are not 
exempt under this paragraph. 

(xv)  Unmarked vehicles. Purchases of unmarked vehicles when such purchases  
are made in accordance with purchasing regulations adopted by the 
Department of Finance and Administration pursuant t o Section 31-7-9(2). 

(xvi)  Election ballots. Purchases of ballots printed pursuant to Section 
23-15-351. 

(xvii)  Multichannel interactive video systems. From and after July 1, 
1990, contracts by Mississippi Authority for Educat ional Television with 
any private educational institution or private nonp rofit organization 
whose purposes are educational in regard to the con struction, purchase, 
lease or lease-purchase of facilities and equipment  and the employment of 
personnel for providing multichannel interactive vi deo systems (ITSF) in 
the school districts of this state. 

(xviii)  Purchases of prison industry products. From and after January 1, 
1991, purchases made by state agencies or governing  authorities  involving 
any item that is manufactured, processed, grown or produced from the 
state's prison industries. 

(xix)  Undercover operations equipment. Purchases of surveillance equipment 
or any other high-tech equipment to be used by law enforcement  agents in 
undercover operations, provided that any such purch ase shall be in 



compliance with regulations established by the Depa rtment of Finance and 
Administration. 

(xx)  Junior college books for rent. Purchases by community or junior 
colleges of textbooks which are obtained for the pu rpose of renting such 
books to students as part of a book service system.  

(xxi)  Certain school district purchases. Purchases of commodities made by 
school districts from vendors with which any levyin g authority of the 
school district, as defined in Section 37-57-1, has  contracted through 
competitive bidding procedures for purchases of the  same commodities. 

 * * * 

(xxii)  Garbage, solid waste and sewage contracts. Contracts for garbage 
collection or disposal, contracts for solid waste c ollection or disposal 
and contracts for sewage collection or disposal. 

(xxiii)  Municipal water tank maintenance contracts. Professional 
maintenance program contracts for the repair or mai ntenance of municipal 
water tanks, which provide professional services ne eded to maintain 
municipal water storage tanks for a fixed annual fe e for a duration of two 
(2) or more years. 

(xxiv) Purchases of Mississippi Industries for the Blind products. 
Purchases made by state agencies or governing autho rities  involving any 
item that is manufactured, processed or produced by  the Mississippi 
Industries for the Blind. 

(xxv)  Purchases of state-adopted textbooks. Purchases of state-adopted 
textbooks by public school districts. 

(n)  * * * Term contract authorization. All contracts for the purchase of: 

(i)  All contracts for the purchase of  commodities, equipment and public 
construction (including, but not limited to, repair  and 
maintenance),  * * * may be let for periods of not more than sixty (60)  
months in advance, subject to applicable statutory provisions prohibiting 
the letting of contracts during specified periods n ear the end of terms of 
office. Term contracts for a period exceeding twent y-four (24) months 
shall also be subject to ratification or cancellati on by governing 
authority boards taking office subsequent to the go verning authority board 
entering the contract.  

(ii) Bid proposals and contracts may include price adjustment clauses with 
relation to the cost to the contractor based upon a  nationally published 
industry-wide or nationally published and recognize d cost index. The cost 
index used in a price adjustment clause shall be de termined by the 
Department of Finance and Administration for the st ate agencies and by the 
governing board for governing authorities. The bid proposal and contract 
documents utilizing a price adjustment clause shall  contain the basis and 
method of adjusting unit prices for the change in t he cost of such 
commodities, equipment and public construction.  

(o) Purchase law violation prohibition and vendor penalty. No contract or 
purchase as herein authorized shall be made for the  purpose of 
circumventing the provisions of this section requir ing competitive bids, 
nor shall it be lawful for any person or concern to  submit individual 
invoices for amounts within those authorized for a contract or purchase 
where the actual value of the contract or commodity  purchased exceeds the 
authorized amount and the invoices therefor are spl it so as to appear to 
be authorized as purchases for which competitive bi ds are not required. 
Submission of such invoices shall constitute a misd emeanor punishable by a 
fine of not less than Five Hundred Dollars ($500.00 ) nor more than One 
Thousand Dollars ($1,000.00), or by imprisonment fo r thirty (30) days in 



the county jail, or both such fine and imprisonment . In addition, the 
claim or claims submitted shall be forfeited. 

(p) Electrical utility petroleum-based equipment purchase procedure. When 
in response to a proper advertisement therefor, no bid firm as to price is 
submitted to an electric utility for power transfor mers, distribution 
transformers, power breakers, reclosers or other ar ticles containing a 
petroleum product, the electric utility may accept the lowest and best bid 
therefor although the price is not firm. 

 * * * 

(q)  Fuel management system bidding procedure. Any governing authority or 
agency of the state shall, before contracting for t he services and 
products of a fuel management or fuel access system , enter into 
negotiations with not fewer than two (2) sellers of  fuel management or 
fuel access systems for competitive written bids to  provide the services 
and products for the systems. In the event that the  governing authority or 
agency cannot locate two (2) sellers of such system s or cannot obtain bids 
from two (2) sellers of such systems, it shall show  proof that it made a 
diligent, good-faith effort to locate and negotiate  with two (2) sellers 
of such systems. Such proof shall include, but not be limited to, 
publications of a request for proposals and letters  soliciting 
negotiations and bids. For purposes of this paragra ph (q) , a fuel 
management or fuel access system is an automated sy stem of acquiring fuel 
for vehicles as well as management reports detailin g fuel use by vehicles 
and drivers, and the term "competitive written bid"  shall have the meaning 
as defined in paragraph (b) of this section. Govern ing authorities and 
agencies shall be exempt from this process when con tracting for the 
services and products of a fuel management or fuel access systems under 
the terms of a state contract established by the Of fice of Purchasing and 
Travel.   

(r)  Solid waste contract proposal procedure. Before entering into any 
contract for garbage collection or disposal, contra ct for solid waste 
collection or disposal or contract for sewage colle ction or disposal, 
which involves an expenditure of more than Fifty Th ousand Dollars 
($50,000.00), a governing authority or agency shall  issue publicly a 
request for proposals concerning the specifications  for such services 
which shall be advertised for in the same manner as  provided in this 
section for seeking bids for purchases which involv e an expenditure of 
more than Ten Thousand Dollars ($10,000.00). Any re quest for proposals 
when issued shall contain terms and conditions rela ting to price, 
financial responsibility, technology, legal respons ibilities and other 
relevant factors as are determined by the governing  authority or agency to 
be appropriate for inclusion; all factors determine d relevant by the 
governing authority or agency or required by this p aragraph (r)  shall be 
duly included in the advertisement to elicit propos als. After responses to 
the request for proposals have been duly received, the governing authority 
or agency shall select the most qualified proposal or proposals on the 
basis of price, technology and other relevant facto rs and from such 
proposals, but not limited to the terms thereof, ne gotiate and enter 
contracts with one or more of the persons or firms submitting proposals. 
If the governing authority or agency deems none of the proposals to be 
qualified or otherwise acceptable, the request for proposals process may 
be reinitiated. Notwithstanding any other provision s of this paragraph, 
where a county with at least thirty-five thousand ( 35,000) nor more than 
forty thousand (40,000) population, according to th e 1990 federal 
decennial census, owns or operates a solid waste la ndfill, the governing 
authorities of any other county or municipality may  contract with the 
governing authorities of the county owning or opera ting the landfill, 
pursuant to a resolution duly adopted and spread up on the minutes of each 
governing authority involved, for garbage or solid waste collection or 
disposal services through contract negotiations. 



(s)  Minority set aside authorization. Notwithstanding any provision of 
this section to the contrary, any agency or governi ng authority, by order 
placed on its minutes, may, in its discretion, set aside not more than 
twenty percent (20%) of its anticipated annual expe nditures for the 
purchase of commodities from minority businesses; h owever, all such set-
aside purchases shall comply with all purchasing re gulations promulgated 
by the Department of Finance and Administration and  shall be subject to 
bid requirements under this section. Set-aside purc hases for which 
competitive bids are required shall be made from th e lowest and best 
minority business bidder. For the purposes of this paragraph, the term 
"minority business" means a business which is owned  by a majority of 
persons who are United States citizens or permanent  resident aliens (as 
defined by the Immigration and Naturalization Servi ce) of the United 
States, and who are Asian, Black, Hispanic or Nativ e American, according 
to the following definitions: 

(i) "Asian" means persons having origins in any of the original people of 
the Far East, Southeast Asia, the Indian subcontine nt, or the Pacific 
Islands. 

(ii) "Black" means persons having origins in any bl ack racial group of 
Africa. 

(iii) "Hispanic" means persons of Spanish or Portug uese culture with 
origins in Mexico, South or Central America, or the  Caribbean Islands, 
regardless of race. 

(iv) "Native American" means persons having origins  in any of the original 
people of North America, including American Indians , Eskimos and Aleuts. 

(t)  Construction punch list restriction. The architect, engineer or other 
representative designated by the agency or governin g authority that is 
contracting for public construction or renovation m ay prepare and submit 
to the contractor only one (1) preliminary punch li st of items that do not 
meet the contract requirements at the time of subst antial completion and 
one (1) final list immediately before final complet ion and final payment. 

(u)  Purchase authorization clarification. Nothing in this section shall be 
construed as authorizing any purchase not authorize d by law. 

SECTION 10.  Section 37-7-455, Mississippi Code of 1972, is ame nded as 
follows: 

Advertising of sale; conduct of sale, execution of conveyance; reservation 
of certain interests; disposal of personal property. 

37-7-455. (1) Except as otherwise provided in subse ction (2) of this 
section,  all such land, buildings or other property shall b e sold only 
after the receipt of sealed bids therefor after the  time and place of 
making such sale has  been duly advertised in some newspaper having a 
general circulation in the county in which the prop erty is located once 
each week for three (3) consecutive weeks with the first publication to be 
made not less than fifteen (15) days prior to the d ate upon which such 
bids are to be received and opened. The property sh all be sold to the 
highest and best bidder for cash, but the school bo ard shall have the 
right to reject any and all bids. If the property i s not sold pursuant to 
such advertisement, the school board  * * *, by resolution, may  set a date 
for an open meeting of the  school board to be held within sixty (60) days 
after the date upon which the bids were opened. At the meeting held 
pursuant to such resolution,  the school board may sell by auction 
the  * * * property for a consideration not less than the high est sealed 
bid previously received pursuant to the  advertisement. At the 
meeting,  * * * any interested party may bid for cash,  and the property 
shall be sold to the highest and best bidder for ca sh, but the school 
board shall have the right to reject any and all bi ds. The school board 
may require a written confirmation of bids received  at such called meeting 



before selling the property at auction, but it shal l not be necessary that 
sealed bids be received before conducting the aucti on. 

(2) As an alternative to the procedures established  under subsection (1) 
of this section, the school board of a school distr ict may elect, in its 
discretion, to sell by public auction any property,  other than real 
property or buildings of the school district, which  is not used for school 
or related school purposes and not needed in the op eration of the schools. 
Before such auction, the school board shall adopt a  resolution calling for 
the auction and shall advertise the auction in some  newspaper having a 
general circulation in the county in which the prop erty is located once 
each week for two (2) consecutive weeks, with the f irst publication to be 
made not less than fifteen (15) days before the dat e upon which the 
auction shall be held. The advertisement shall incl ude a general 
description of the property to be sold at the aucti on and the date, time 
and place that such auction shall be held. At the a uction, any interested 
party may bid for cash. The property shall be sold to the highest and best 
bidder; however, the school board may reject any an d all bids. When 
selling property under this subsection, a school bo ard is not required to 
advertise for or receive competitive bids in connec tion with the sale of 
the property. Any items not sold at such auctions o r any other property, 
other than real property or buildings of the distri ct, not classified as 
fixed assets for school purposes pursuant to regula tions of the State 
Department of Audit, which no longer have useful va lue to the school 
district, in the discretion of the school board or its designated 
representative, may be destroyed or disposed of in any manner whatsoever, 
provided that no school official or employee derive s any personal economic 
benefit from such disposal.  

(3)  When the sale of such property is  authorized and approved by the 
school board,  the president of the school board shall be authori zed and 
empowered to execute a conveyance of the  property upon the terms and for 
the consideration fixed by the board. The  school board shall reserve unto 
the  district at least an undivided one-half (1/2) nonp articipating royalty 
interest in all oil, gas and minerals in, on or und er the  land, and all 
proceeds derived from royalties upon the  reserved mineral interests shall 
be used as provided by Section 37-7-457; if the min eral interests of the 
district are  less than the full and undivided ownership, the un divided 
royalty interest reserved by the  district shall be reduced 
proportionately. 

SECTION 11. This act shall take effect and be in fo rce from and after its 
passage. 

 
Passed State Senate   Passed House of Representativ es 
     May 2, 2000         May 2, 2000 
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GOVERNOR 


